

# An evidence-based response to overdose deaths

Ontario is in the midst of an overdose emergency. The Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (RNAO) welcomed¹ the announcement by Health Minister Christine Elliott that, after a ministry review of the evidence, supervised consumption services (SCS) would continue to operate as Consumption and Treatment Services (CTS).² ³ Do you agree with RNAO that the provincial government must continue to use an evidence-based approach to this crisis by expediting the authorizing and funding of these services across the province where they are needed to save lives?

Toronto's Medical Officer of Health, Eileen de Villa, describes the public health emergency of opioid-related deaths as "the defining health crisis of our time." In Canada, between January 2016 and June 2018 there were 9,078 opioid-related deaths. In Ontario, there was a 45 per cent increase from 867 deaths in 2016 to 1,265 deaths in 2017. Preliminary data from January to June 2018 attribute 638 deaths to apparent opioid-related deaths in Ontario. This means that despite the dedication and efforts of many health professionals, peer workers, and community volunteers, more than three Ontarians die each day, on average, from opioid overdose. The government must respond to opioid poisoning as the public health emergency that it is.

## Supervised consumption services save lives

Supervised consumption services (SCS), whether they are supervised injection services (SIS), overdose prevention services (OPS), or consumptions and treatment services (CTS), are vital health services that help keep people alive in a context of increasingly dangerous drug supply. These services allow people to inject previously-obtained drugs under the supervision of registered nurses (RN), nurse practitioners (NP), and other trained health workers, who provide sterile supplies, overdose prevention and management, as well as other health and social support services.

These services prevent fatal poisonings by quickly administering oxygen and/or naloxone. They enable health professionals and outreach workers to build relationships with people who use drugs. By meeting with people in a non-judgmental and compassionate way, these services support people with addictions to access primary health care, treatment, and rehabilitation services, if and when they are ready to do so. <sup>9</sup> 10

To support the clinical practice of nurses and others working with people who inject drugs, RNAO released the best practice guideline (BPG) *Implementing supervised injection services* in February 2018. Like all RNAO BPGs, it was developed using a systematic review of evidence and extensive consultation with an expert panel, including people with lived experience. The 11 recommendations cover a range of topics, including integrating peer workers and health and social services into programming, as well as aligning future locations and operations according to local population needs.

#### Supervised consumption services in Ontario

For more than a decade, <sup>12</sup> RNAO has raised awareness of and advocated for this public health issue. In 2011, RNAO joined a nursing coalition in support of keeping open Insite, Vancouver's first sanctioned SIS, and was granted intervener status by the Supreme Court of Canada. <sup>13</sup> <sup>14</sup> From 2013 to 2016, RNAO urged the Ontario government to increase its response to the opioid crisis by opening and funding SIS/OPS<sup>15</sup> <sup>16</sup> and legalizing and strictly regulating drugs, <sup>17</sup> and made the case for SIS before the Toronto Board of Health supporting SIS. <sup>1819</sup> RNAO has been steadfast in urging evidence-informed drug policy be implemented.

After an extensive review<sup>20 21 22</sup> of an intervention already proven to be effective,<sup>23 24 25</sup> Health Minister Christine Elliott announced that "Consumption and Treatment Services (CTS) would replace the former Supervised Consumption Services and Overdose Prevention Site models."<sup>26</sup> CTS is described as a "new, enhanced approach to treatment services" and includes additional requirements related to administrative processes and responding to community concerns.<sup>27</sup> RNAO welcomed the news that the 16 existing SIS and OPS services that were open as of Oct. 22, 2018 could continue to operate as they undergo the CTS application process.<sup>28</sup> Also welcome was the news that three sites (St. Catharines, Thunder Bay and Toronto) previously approved and then put on hold by the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (MOHLTC)<sup>29</sup> would be permitted to open their facilities while they submit new applications under the revised guidelines.<sup>30</sup> Minister Elliott notified temporary OPS sites that they would be able to continue to operate through the end of 2018.<sup>31</sup> The MOHLTC expects that approved sites could begin their transition to the new model in January 2019, with all approved sites expected to be in place by April 2019.<sup>32</sup>

In order to be approved as a CTS, federal approval from Health Canada for an exemption to Section 56.1 of the *Controlled Drugs and Substances Act* is a "necessary condition," as well as additional requirements under Ontario's CTS program.<sup>33</sup> Escalated requirements as articulated in the initial CTS model<sup>34 35</sup> have generated increased workloads, uncertainty, and fear among those already struggling to respond to this public health crisis.<sup>36 37 38 39</sup> Particular requirements of the CTS program identified by the jury at the Bradley Chapman inquest as potential barriers to access include: proximity requirements; the public consultation requirement; the decision to limit the number of sites at 21 for the province; and requirements regarding pathways to services.<sup>40</sup>

While outreach, education, and engagement with the community can have many benefits, requiring local municipal support and consultation with police, business associations, and community groups is problematic. The Region of Waterloo (Kitchener, Waterloo, and Cambridge) and Windsor illustrate some of the challenges of mandatory municipal support. Although there are an estimated 4,000 people in the Waterloo Region who use drugs, <sup>41</sup> escalating opioid-related deaths <sup>42</sup> and emergency department visits, <sup>43</sup> in April 2018, the City of Cambridge passed a temporary by-law prohibiting SCS and/or OPS in the downtown core. <sup>44 45</sup> After the public health unit identified the two most appropriate SCS locations for Cambridge as being in the downtown core, the mayor and local councilors continued to vehemently oppose these proposals over the summer, <sup>46</sup> and all five mayoral candidates declined to support SCS during the fall 2018 campaign. <sup>47</sup> A citizen-led group called "A Clean Cambridge" organized a public

demonstration<sup>48</sup> to protest against SCS as it would "ultimately lead Cambridge down the troubled path experienced by other cities."<sup>49</sup> Like Kitchener-Cambridge-Waterloo, Windsor had a higher rate of opioid-poisoning visits to emergency departments in 2017 than Toronto and Ottawa.<sup>50</sup> Even when the city of Windsor was shocked by four opioid-related deaths over a 24-hour period, including a shelter employee, the mayor of Windsor and the chief of police are opposed to SCS.<sup>51</sup> In fact, police Chief Al Frederick threatened to criminally charge anyone using drugs at an OPS and to charge staff working at an OPS with drug trafficking.<sup>52</sup>

Harm reduction, including SCS, is an essential part of a comprehensive approach to the overdose crisis. As MOHLTC develops and interprets its specific requirements for the CTS program, RNAO urges the province to streamline and expedite the application and approval process. As with any public health emergency, it is critical that the health system be able to respond nimbly and with sufficient resources to prevent more Ontarians from dying.

### RNAO's evidence-based response to overdose deaths ASK

Do you agree with RNAO that the provincial government must use an evidence-based approach to this crisis by expediting the authorizing and funding of Consumption and Treatment Services (CTS) across the province where they are needed to save lives?

- Immediately increase access to CTS where needed.
- Streamline and expedite the CTS application process to preserve and increase access to this life-saving health service.
- Invest sufficient funding in the CTS program to help prevent deaths from overdose. It is also critical to provide funding and support for the treatment services mandated by the CTS model, including addressing the current shortage of treatment, recovery

#### **References:**

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (RNAO) (2018, October 22). Media release: Province's support of supervised injection services and overdose prevention services welcomed by RNAO. <a href="https://rnao.ca/news/media-releases/2018/10/22/province-support-supervised-injection-services-and-overdose-prevent">https://rnao.ca/news/media-releases/2018/10/22/province-support-supervised-injection-services-and-overdose-prevent</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (MOHLTC) (2018, October 22). Media release: Ontario government connecting people with addictions to treatment and rehabilitation. <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/mohltc/en/2018/10/ontario-government-connecting-people-with-addictions-to-treatment-and-rehabilitation.html">https://news.ontario.ca/mohltc/en/2018/10/ontario-government-connecting-people-with-addictions-to-treatment-and-rehabilitation.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (2018, October 22). Backgrounder: Review of supervised consumption services and overdose prevention sites--key findings. https://news.ontario.ca/mohltc/en/2018/10/review-of-supervised-consumption-services-and-overdose-prevention-sites---key-findings. lhttps://news.ontario.ca/mohltc/en/2018/10/review-of-supervised-consumption-services-and-overdose-prevention-sites---key-findings.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> de Villa, E. (2018, Dec. 3). Sworn testimony at the inquest into the death of Bradley Chapman.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Special Advisory Committee on the Epidemic of Opioid Overdoses (2018, December 12). *National report: Apparent opioid-related deaths in Canada (January 2016 to June 2018). Web based report.* Ottawa: Public Health Agency of Canada. <a href="https://infobase.phac-aspc.gc.ca/datalab/national-surveillance-opioid-mortality.html">https://infobase.phac-aspc.gc.ca/datalab/national-surveillance-opioid-mortality.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Public Health Ontario (2018, December 12). Opioid-related morbidity and mortality in Ontario. <a href="https://www.publichealthontario.ca/en/dataandanalytics/pages/opioid.aspx">https://www.publichealthontario.ca/en/dataandanalytics/pages/opioid.aspx</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Special Advisory Committee on the Epidemic of Opioid Overdoses. National report: *Apparent opioid-related deaths in Canada (January 2016 to June 2018)*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Delamont, K. (2018, May 27). Opioid overdose deaths surpass 1,200 in Ontario for 2017, new data show. *Ottawa Citizen*. <a href="https://ottawacitizen.com/news/local-news/opioid-overdose-deaths-surpass-1200-in-ontario-for-2017-new-data-show">https://ottawacitizen.com/news/local-news/opioid-overdose-deaths-surpass-1200-in-ontario-for-2017-new-data-show</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Kearsey, K. (2011, March-April). The Fix: RNs offer harm reduction services as the first line of defence against a life of addiction. *Registered Nurse Journal*, 24-25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> University of British Columbia, School of Population and Public Health (2017, February 28). Meet people where they are: Harm reduction and the opioid crisis in British Columbia. <a href="http://www.spph.ubc.ca/meet-people-where-they-are-harm-reduction-and-the-opioid-crisis-in-british-columbia/">http://www.spph.ubc.ca/meet-people-where-they-are-harm-reduction-and-the-opioid-crisis-in-british-columbia/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2018). *Implementing supervised injection services*. Best practice guidelines. <a href="https://rnao.ca/bpg/guidelines/implementing-supervised-injection-services">https://rnao.ca/bpg/guidelines/implementing-supervised-injection-services</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2007). Advocacy on a public health, evidence-based approach to Insite. RNAO resolution to the Canadian Nurses Association. <a href="https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/storage/policy/political-action/3648">https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/storage/policy/political-action/3648</a> Resolution 2 RNAO Harm Reduction 2007.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2011, February 28). Media release: Nurses welcome court decision to grant them intervener status in Insite case. <a href="https://rnao.ca/news/media-releases/NURSES-WELCOME-COURT-DECISION-TO-GRANT-THEM-INTERVENER-STATUS-IN-INSITE-CASE">https://rnao.ca/news/media-releases/NURSES-WELCOME-COURT-DECISION-TO-GRANT-THEM-INTERVENER-STATUS-IN-INSITE-CASE</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2011, September 30). Media release: Nurses praise Supreme Court ruling: Insite saves lives and improves health. <a href="https://rnao.ca/news/media-releases/2011/09/30/nurses-praise-supreme-court-ruling-insite-saves-lives-and-improves-he">https://rnao.ca/news/media-releases/2011/09/30/nurses-praise-supreme-court-ruling-insite-saves-lives-and-improves-he</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2013, July 2). Letter: Registered nurses urge provincial funding for supervised injection services. <a href="https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO\_Letter\_to\_Minister\_Matthews\_SIS\_July\_2013\_final\_0.pdf">https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO\_Letter\_to\_Minister\_Matthews\_SIS\_July\_2013\_final\_0.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2015, October 29). Letter: Preventing drug-related deaths in Ontario. <a href="https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO">https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a> - Letter to Premier Wynne - re Preventing drug-related deaths in Ontario - Oct 29 2015.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2016, August 5). Letter: Provincial support and funding for supervised injection services. https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO\_to\_Minister\_Hoskins\_SIS\_Aug\_5\_2016\_0.pdf <a href="https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO">https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a> to Minister Hoskins SIS Aug\_5\_2016\_0.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2013, July 10). Speaking notes: Deputation to the Toronto Board of Health in support of supervised injection services. <a href="https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/RNAO">https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2018, July 16). Speaking notes: Saving lives with a public health approach to drug policy. <a href="https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/Toronto">https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/Toronto</a> BOD drug policy july 16 2018.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Canadian Press. (2018, July 24). Fate of Ontario safe injection and overdose prevention sites in limbo. *Toronto Star.* <a href="https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2018/07/24/fate-of-ontario-safe-injection-and-overdose-prevention-sites-in-limbo.html">https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2018/07/24/fate-of-ontario-safe-injection-and-overdose-prevention-sites-in-limbo.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care. (2018, September 28). Statement by Deputy Premier and Minister of Health and Long-Term Care on overdose prevention sites and supervised consumption services. <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/mohltc/en/2018/09/statement-by-deputy-premier-and-minister-of-health-and-long-term-care-on-overdose-prevention-sites-a.html">https://news.ontario.ca/mohltc/en/2018/09/statement-by-deputy-premier-and-minister-of-health-and-long-term-care-on-overdose-prevention-sites-a.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> MOHLTC, (2018, October 22). Backgrounder: Review of supervised consumption services and overdose prevention sites--key finding.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario. (2018, August 2). Open letter to Health Minister Christine Elliott: Save lives during the overdose emergency by implementing public health evidence. <a href="https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO">https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a> letter to MOHLTC re OPS and SIS August 2 2018.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Potier, C., Laprévote, V., Dubois-Arber, F., Cottencin, O., & Rolland, B. (2014). Supervised injection services: What has been demonstrated? A systematic literature review. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 145: 48-68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Kennedy, M., Karamouzian, M., & Kerr, T. (2017). Public health and public order outcomes associated with supervised drug consumption facilities: A systematic review. *Current HIV/AIDS Reports*.14(5): 161-183.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> MOHLTC, (2018, October 22). Media release: Ontario government connecting people with addictions to treatment and rehabilitation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> MOHLTC, (2018, October 22). Media release: Ontario government connecting people with addictions to treatment and rehabilitation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> RNAO, (2018, October 22). Media release: Province's support of supervised injection services and overdose prevention services welcomed by RNAO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Canadian Press. (2018, August 13). Ontario Health Minister Christine Elliott puts 3 overdose prevention sites on hold. *CBC*. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/ontario-holding-off-overdose-prevention-sites-1.4783592.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Rinne, G. (2018, October 22). Updated: Province changes model for overdose prevention sites. Tbnewswatch. https://www.tbnewswatch.com/local-news/province-changes-model-for-overdose-prevention-sites-1093310

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Middlesex-London Health Unit (2018, November 1). Temporary OD prevention site to operate through end of 2018 as proposed permanent sites receive federal approval. <a href="https://www.healthunit.com/news/od-prevention-federal-approval">https://www.healthunit.com/news/od-prevention-federal-approval</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> MOHLTC, (2018, October 22). Media release: Ontario government connecting people with addictions to treatment and rehabilitation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Middlesex-London Health Unit (2018, November 1). Temporary OD prevention site to operate through end of 2018 as proposed permanent sites receive federal approval. <a href="https://www.healthunit.com/news/od-prevention-federal-approval">https://www.healthunit.com/news/od-prevention-federal-approval</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (2018, October). Application form: Consumption and Treatment Services (CTS) program. <a href="http://health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/opioids/docs/CTS">http://health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/opioids/docs/CTS</a> application form en.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (2018, October). Consumption and Treatment Services: Application Guide. http://health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/opioids/docs/CTS application guide en.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Pilieci, V. (2018, October 22). Ottawa's safe-injection sites need to re-apply for provincial funding. *Ottawa Citizen*. <a href="https://ottawacitizen.com/news/local-news/ottawas-safe-injection-sites-need-to-re-apply-for-provincial-funding">https://ottawacitizen.com/news/local-news/ottawas-safe-injection-sites-need-to-re-apply-for-provincial-funding</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Reevely, D. (2018, October 23). 'We are being pushed backwards,' injection-site operator says of new provincial requirements. *Ottawa Citizen*. <a href="https://ottawacitizen.com/news/local-news/reevely-we-are-being-pushed-backwards-injection-site-operator-says-of-new-provincial-requirements">https://ottawacitizen.com/news/local-news/reevely-we-are-being-pushed-backwards-injection-site-operator-says-of-new-provincial-requirements</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Trinh, J. (2018, October 23). Ontario's revised drug strategy means more red tape for supervised injection sites. *CBC News*. <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/ontario-ford-government-safe-injection-site-plan-bureaucratic-red-tape-1.4873296">https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/ontario-ford-government-safe-injection-site-plan-bureaucratic-red-tape-1.4873296</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Pagliaro, J. (2018, November 6). Supervised injection sites face new roadblocks in Toronto with provincial guidelines. *Toronto Star*. <a href="https://www.thestar.com/news/city\_hall/2018/11/06/supervised-injection-sites-face-new-roadblocks-in-toronto-with-provincial-guidelines.html">https://www.thestar.com/news/city\_hall/2018/11/06/supervised-injection-sites-face-new-roadblocks-in-toronto-with-provincial-guidelines.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Office of the Chief Coroner (2018, Dec. 20). Verdict of Coroner's Jury: Chapman, Bradley John. https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/Brad Chapman Inquest Jury Recommendations.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Region of Waterloo Public Health and Emergency Services (2018, February). *Waterloo Region Supervised Injection Services Feasibility Study*. <a href="https://www.regionofwaterloo.ca/en/regional-government/resources/Reports-Plans--Data/Public-Health-and-Emergency-Services/SIS FeasibilityStudy.pdf">https://www.regionofwaterloo.ca/en/regional-government/resources/Reports-Plans--Data/Public-Health-and-Emergency-Services/SIS FeasibilityStudy.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Region of Waterloo Public Health and Emergency Services (2018, February). Infographic: Supervised Injection Services: What are the needs in Waterloo Region. <a href="https://www.regionofwaterloo.ca/en/regional-government/resources/Reports-Plans--Data/Public-Health-and-Emergency-Services/SIS">https://www.regionofwaterloo.ca/en/regional-government/resources/Reports-Plans--Data/Public-Health-and-Emergency-Services/SIS</a> Infographic.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Public Health Ontario (2018, December 12 update). Opioid-related morbidity and mortality in Ontario. https://www.publichealthontario.ca/en/dataandanalytics/pages/opioid.aspx#/trends

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> *CBC News* (2018, April 12). Cambridge passes bylaw to ban downtown injection sites. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/kitchener-waterloo/cambridge-downtown-core-bans-supervised-injection-sites-1.4616272

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Corporation of the City of Cambridge (2018, April 10). By-law 55-18. Being an interim control by-law for the City of Cambridge to prohibit supervised consumption facilities and/or temporary overdose prevention.

https://www.cambridge.ca/en/learn-about/resources/Supervised-Consumption-Services-Planning-Study-/By-law-55-18-Interim-Control-Supervised-Consumption-and-Temporary-Overdose-Prevention-Sites.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Weidner, J. (2018, June 18). Cambridge determined to keep safe injection sites out of Galt core. *Waterloo Region Record*. <a href="https://www.therecord.com/news-story/8679822-cambridge-determined-to-keep-safe-injection-sites-out-of-galt-core/">https://www.therecord.com/news-story/8679822-cambridge-determined-to-keep-safe-injection-sites-out-of-galt-core/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Bueckert, K. (2018, September 9). No Cambridge mayoral candidates want supervised consumption site right now. *CBC News*. <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/kitchener-waterloo/waterloo-region-votes-2018-cambridge-opioid-scs-mayors-1.4813113">https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/kitchener-waterloo/waterloo-region-votes-2018-cambridge-opioid-scs-mayors-1.4813113</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Anderson, E.(2018, July 6). Cambridge residents planning peaceful protest against proposed safe injection sites. *Kitchener Today*. <a href="https://www.kitchenertoday.com/local-news/cambridge-residents-planning-peaceful-protest-against-proposed-safe-injection-sites-976357">https://www.kitchenertoday.com/local-news/cambridge-residents-planning-peaceful-protest-against-proposed-safe-injection-sites-976357</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Rutledge, L. (2018, July 13). Opposing sides hit the curb in fight over Cambridge consumption site. *Cambridge Times*. <a href="https://www.cambridgetimes.ca/news-story/8741495-opposing-sides-hit-the-curb-in-fight-over-cambridge-consumption-site/">https://www.cambridgetimes.ca/news-story/8741495-opposing-sides-hit-the-curb-in-fight-over-cambridge-consumption-site/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Canadian Institute for Health Information (2018, December). *Opioid-related harms in Canada*. Ottawa: Author, 29. <a href="https://www.cihi.ca/sites/default/files/document/opioid-related-harms-report-2018-en-web.pdf">https://www.cihi.ca/sites/default/files/document/opioid-related-harms-report-2018-en-web.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Battagello, D. (2018, November 18). Opioid crisis hits home as Downtown Mission employee among overdose deaths. *Windsor Star*. <a href="https://windsorstar.com/news/local-news/loss-of-downtown-mission-employee-puts-face-on-overdose-crisis">https://windsorstar.com/news/local-news/loss-of-downtown-mission-employee-puts-face-on-overdose-crisis</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Battagello, D. (2018, October 3). Ontario nurses challenge objections to overdose prevention sites. *Windsor Star*. https://windsorstar.com/news/local-news/ontario-nurses-pushing-hard-to-open-overdose-prevention-sites